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All of the Lousy News that's Unfit to Print

Contact information for Supreme Headquarters:  604 Braddock Ave, Turtle Creek, PA 15145

Supreme Quartermaster, Gary Dressel, supremehqmoc@lotcs.org

Supreme Adjutant, Gordon Lam, lams88101@outlook.com
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Cooties,

Cootie Christmas was extra special as we participated in the 
grand opening of the MOC/MOCA House. Chaplain Allan 
Perkins blessed the home and PSC Don Lynch.  Supreme 
President Lee Ann Lam and I each had the honor to speak.  
The ceremony was followed by a tour of the home, which 
is occupied by a mother and her son.  Then it was off to the 
Christmas party for the children and a festive lunch provided 
by the Grand of Florida.

As we proceed further into the year I encourage each Grand 
Commander to reach out to their Pup Tents providing sup-
port and guidance in their efforts to have a successful year.  
When the Pup Tents do well so does the Grand and our orga-
nization.  So “Reach Out” and make a difference.

Please monitor the program reports on the LOTCS website.  Do not wait until the end of the 
year.  Supreme provides this information to assist the Grands and Pup Tents in tracking their 
progress.   If there appears to be a difference in what you reviewed and what you feel you 
submitted, please contact the program chairman to resolve issues.

Soon Supreme will be reviewing requests for Supreme Representatives to attend your con-
ventions.  Once the assignments have been completed each Grand who submitted their 
request will be notified who represent Supreme at their convention.  Assignments take into 
consideration of who the Grand requested and who is available. 

Should you need any assistance from Supreme please contact our Supreme Headquarters 
who will ensure it is coordinated with the correct officer.

Thank you for what you continue to do for the Military Order 
of the Cootie and the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United 
States.

“Reaching Out”
to

“Keep Them Smiling in Beds of White”

Yours in Comradeship and L.O.T.C.S.,

James D. Malott
Supreme Commander 2016-2017

From the Supreme Commander
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From the Supreme Jr. Vice Commander

From the Supreme Sr. Vice Commander

Listen Cooties,

Here it is and the year is half over, already.  Tomb Trek and Cootie Christmas are done for 
the year.  I had a blast at both, as always.  Still, a lot of work needs to get done this year.  So, 
keeping busy as a bee, we still have a lot of hospital work to complete and new members to 
recruit before the year end.  Looking forward to better weather and the lousy time when I see 
you all again.  Hopefully before Supreme Convention in New Orleans.

Congratulations to Supreme Commander Jim Malott!  I think he is doing a great job leading 
us in the right direction.  And, he keeps giving me tips for next year.  I just hope that I can 
remember all of them.  I am only a phone call away if you need some help.  Remember, 
“KEEP THEM SMILING IN BEDS OF WHITE!”

Yours in LOTCS,

Dan Kramer
Supreme Sr. Vice Commander 
2016-17 
kramerd27@yahoo.com

Listen Cooties,

It seems that the lousy days just keep coming.  The new 
ceremony at Arlington had some unexpected surprises mak-
ing the event memorable.  We had the honor of presenting 
wreathes at the Argonne Cross.  There, all were free to wan-
der and enjoy the event without rigid rules while enjoying 
the company of one another.  The Tomb Trek Committee’s 
program also included the laying of a wreath at Edward F. 
Younger’s grave located in sight of the Argonne Cross (about 
a football field or so away).  (See picture below)  Edward 
Younger chose the body interned in the Tomb of the Unknown 
Soldier.  As an interesting side note from many moons ago,

mailto:kramerd27%40yahoo.com?subject=
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President Harding stood in silent prayer between 12:00 Noon and 12:02 the day the body of 
the Unknown Soldier was lowered in its tomb.  The ceremony was carried by telephone to 
amplifiers across the nation allowing Americans to take part. 
 
	 After the ceremony at the Argonne Cross, a wreath was laid at the Tomb of the Un-
known Soldier by Supreme Commander James Malott & Supreme President Lee Ann Lam.  
This wreath laying was done in the company of their line officers and invited guests.

	 Cootie Christmas, compliments to the Grand of Michigan, was lousy with the children 
at the National Home.  Upon arrival, we were greeted by the staff and held a brief meeting.  
Festivities started by dedicating the MOC-MOCA home.  Then off to the Community Center 
for a Florida luncheon.  By some strange coincidence, Santa Claus and his traveling troupe 
showed up.  Typically, the infants and younger children did not want to leave their parents 
to see Santa Claus.  However, the preschool and grade school children were full of ener-
gy eager to proceed and voice their Christmas list to the big man himself.  The older young 
adults… They did well to keep up the spirit of Christmas.  Being at the National Home with all 
the kids – Cooties and Lady Bugs included - is always fun.  

	 The holidays are now behind us.  Here’s hoping everyone has a lousy time and your 
wishes came true.  It is now time to say, Happy New Year!  May it be a lousy year too.

Emil A. Soltesz
Supreme Jr. Vice Commander 
2016-17
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From the Supreme Quartermaster
Listen Cooties,

I hope everyone had a lousy Christmas and even a worse 
New Year.  Now it is time to get to work on membership, hos-
pital work, and all the other important work that Cooties do.

I want to congratulate those Pup Tents that qualified for the 
membership drawing for Supreme Convention in New Orle-
ans in July this year.  We had 27 pup tents that were 100% in 
membership plus 2 new or reinstated cooties by November 
30, 2016.  The winner of the 3 day stay at Convention was 
the Seam Squirrel from PA 13 Slate Belt; winner of the 2 day 
stay and a banquet ticket was the Seam Squirrel from PC 
15 Mighty Pinatubo, and the winner of the 1 day stay plus 
a banquet ticket was Seam Squirrel from NY 54 Crape Hangers.  Remember that only the 
Seam Squirrel gets the prize and it is not transferable.  Congratulations!

The Grand of Georgia is the only Grand that was 100% in membership by the end of Decem-
ber and the Grand Commander won a 3 day stay at Supreme Convention in New Orleans for 
this year.  This prize is also not transferable and is only for the Grand Commander.  Congrat-
ulations to the Grand and the Grand Commander for doing a lousy job.

Our next Cootie Courier will be coming out in April.  If you are running for a Supreme Office 
position please get your notification in to the Editor by the end of March 2017.  We will also 
include all proposed By-Law changes in the April Courier.

Cootie Christmas was extremely lousy.  Being able to dedicate the new MOC/MOCA house 
was a lot of fun.  I got a chance to meet the family living in our house.  We provided the fami-
ly with a large fruit basket and decorations for their Christmas tree and front door. 

If you have not submitted your Grand visitation request please do so by the end of January 
so that we can try to meet and schedule your requests.

Yours in LOTCS,

Gary Dressel
Supreme Quartermaster
2016-17
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From the MOCA Membership Chair

The MOCA was organized to assist the MOC in providing help to our sick and disabled vet-
erans.  That remains today as our primary mission.  However, membership is the key to our 
organization being able to continue our support to the MOC in both their and our mission.  
We started this “THERE IS NOTHING STRONGER THAN THE HEART OF A VOLUNTER” 
year with 4,785 members in 27 Grands and 166 Auxiliaries.  The good news is that 3,994 or 
83 percent of our members are paid and considered active and in good standing as of De-
cember 31, 2016.  Of this total 11 Grands and 81 Auxiliaries have reached or exceeded 90 
percent of their goal.  We still have a lot of membership work to do, we have stood up 4 new 
auxiliaries, but, have declared 5 auxiliaries defunct.  In addition, we have several other auxil-
iaries with zero paid membership.  Grand Presidents and Grand Membership Chairpersons it 
is your responsibility to reach out to these auxiliaries not reporting.

Membership certificates will be mailed to the Grands for distribution that have obtained 90 
percent of their membership goal.
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Listen Cooties,

This year our visit to the National Home for the Cootie 
Christmas Party was particularly significant for Sheila and 
myself.  Watching the gold and red Cootie banner under 
the Stars and Stripes going up the pole at the Cootie House 
was one of my proudest moments of my more than 20 years as a Cootie.  Our job, as an or-
ganization and as individual Cooties, is to support our veterans and their families. It is import-
ant that we now have a house with our name on it.  Let’s do everything we can to continue 
supporting the National Home, and the Cootie House.

Last time I spoke about the new Sky Pilot/Chaplain reporting program we setup on the Su-
preme website. A few of you have been using it and I can easily see the good work, Since 1 
October 2016, you reported spending1,115 hours, doing 152 services, requiring you to travel 
2,376 miles, and costing $1,859.  This is a lot of work, but it represents less than 10 percent 
of all our Sky Pilots.  Remember I told you at the Supreme Convention this year I wanted to 
be able to report to the Supreme Commander and C of A all the good work you, our Sky Pi-
lots and Chaplains, are doing.  I need you to turn in your reports to make that happen.  (If we 
have any chance of doing that, you need to do your part and turn in your reports.)

We are having another problem you can help me with.  I’m sure you know, if you have a 
member who passes away you need to make a report to your Grand and to the Supreme 
Chaplain. I get them regularly and, when I can, send out condolence cards from Supreme, 
offering any help needed.  The problem is many of the reports I get are not sent in a timely 
manner.  This means I cannot do anything with them.  A card or letter sent when the family 
and friends are grieving, can be very helpful in healing.  But a card sent a month later, when 
the family has started moving on, just opens old wounds and may do more harm than good.  
This year I have received two notices which were over six months old.  Please help me serve 
the families of our departed comrades, and submit your reports on time.

I am always honored to serve you, I want to do an even better job, but I need your help.  
Let’s work together. 

Yours in LOTCS,

Allan T. Perkins
Supreme Chaplain
atp1991@sbcglobal.net
281 450-7825

From the Supreme Sky Pilot
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From the Supreme Surgeon

The Surgeons Prescription
Well Cooties, I trust that you are all Lousy and furthermore Agitated. I just wanted to give you a few helpful 
tips. 

Holidays, stress, post-holidays, even more stress -- who has time for taking care of ourselves? You do! Re-
solve to follow these eight diet, exercise, and lifestyle tips, and you can be good to yourself this winter - and 
all year long.

1. Enjoy the Benefits of Yogurt
It's creamy smooth, packed with flavor -- and just may be the wonder food you've been craving. Research 
suggests that that humble carton of yogurt may: 

Help prevent osteoporosis 
Reduce your risk of high blood pressure
Aid gastrointestinal conditions like inflammatory bowel disease and constipation

Ready to take home a few cartons of yummy yogurt? When buying think low-fat, make sure the yogurt con-
tains active cultures and vitamin D, and keep tabs on sugar content.

2. Help Holiday Heartburn
Getting hit with heartburn over the holidays? Help is at hand! Try these hints and you can stop the burn be-
fore it starts:

Nibble: Enjoy your favorite foods -- but in moderation. No need to heap on the goodies (or go back for sec-
onds and thirds!) Packing your stomach with food makes heartburn much more likely.

Know Your Triggers: Certain foods feed heartburn's flame. Typical triggers include foods full of sugar and fat 
-- think pumpkin pie slathered with whipped cream. Instead reach for complex carbs like veggies and whole-
wheat breads -- or at least share that dessert!

Get Up: Stretching out for a nap post-meal is a great way to guarantee you'll get reflux. Instead, keep your 
head higher than your stomach -- or keep right on walking, away from the dinner table and out the door. 
Light exercise is a great way to prevent heartburn.

3. Kiss Holiday Cold Sores Good-bye
Holidays: That busy time for toasting the coming year, savoring seasonal sweets, staying up late -- and cold 
sores?

If you find you're more prone to cold sores (also called fever blisters) during the hectic holiday season, you 
may be your own worst enemy. That's because lack of sleep, too much alcohol or sugar, stress, and close 
physical contact (think auntie's smooches) can all contribute to outbreaks.

So, to help keep your kisser cold-sore-free this year -- or to keep from passing your cold sores to others -- 
try these tips:
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Don't overdo the holiday goodies -- maintain a healthy diet.
Get plenty of rest.
Wash your hands.
Don't share food or drink containers.
Discard used tissues.
Don't kiss on or near anyone's cold sore -- and don't let them near yours!

4. De-Stress with Meditation
The bad weather, the seasonal pace, work: If this time of year has your stress meter spiking, it may be time 
to close your eyes, breathe ... and get a little repetitive.

Repetition is at the heart of meditation's soothing power. The act of banishing thoughts, focusing on your 
breathing, and repeating a single word or phrase, fires up your body's natural relaxation response.
And meditation can do more than soothe away stress. Research shows it may help lower blood pressure, 
boost immunity, reduce PMS symptoms, even aid in fertility and the delivery of a new mom's milk.

5. Start a Winter Tradition: Family Workouts
Grandparents are in town, a flurry of kids is underfoot, and you're wondering where you'll find time for a 
quick winter workout. Here's a thought: Why not get everyone involved with these simple workouts?

Walking: It's suitable for young or old, with a pace that's sedate or speedy. Try these ideas to get the gang 
on their feet:

Do laps at the mall. If you shop, cart your own packages and then unload them in the car after every store.
Disguise the walk as something else. Toss a ball as you stroll, fling a Frisbee, or take the dog to the park.
Instead of driving, walk over to your favorite local restaurant.
Take part in a holiday fund-raiser, like the Arthritis Foundation's Jingle Bell Run/Walk

Make the Living Room Your Gym: 
When everyone's on the couch chatting, or watching TV -- why not sneak in a little calorie burn, too?

Do crunches: Sit on the edge of the couch, hands gripping the edge at your side, then bend knees, lifting 
them toward your chest.

Leg lifts: Use the same position as above, but lift your legs straight up, instead of bending them.
Trim those triceps by doing dips off the couch edge.

Build your biceps: Grab a bottle of water or a can of soda and do curls.

6. Eat Locally
Organic may be today's healthy-eating watchword, but don't forget this phrase too: eat locally.
Some nutritionists think eating locally may be even more important than eating organically. That's because 
a vital factor in a food's nutrient profile is how long it took to get from farm to table: A head of locally grown 
lettuce, for example, may be more nutrient-dense than one shipped coast to coast.

Does this mean you should forgo pesticide-free foods when they're available? No, but it's a great idea to 
make room on your plate for locally-grown goods too, even if they haven't been grown the organic way. Bet-
ter yet: Eat locally and organic, when you can.
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An easy way to get local -- and often organic -- food on the table: Join a CSA (community-supported agricul-
ture). CSAs help you form a relationship with a local farm, which then provides you with fresh, local produce, 
even milk, eggs, or cheese. Some also function twelve months a year. Find a CSA near you at LocalHarvest.
org.

7. Try These 3 Simple Diet & Exercise Tips
Go Slow: You don't need to do a diet slash-and-burn. If you cut just 200 calories a day you'll see slow (and 
easy) weight loss. Skip a pat of butter here, a cookie there and you're on your way!

Start Small: Banning junk food from the cupboards or boosting fiber may be your goal, but think baby steps. 
Switch from potato chips to low-fat popcorn, for example, or toss a carrot into your brown bag lunch.

Just Show Up: Don't feel like working out today? Don those exercise clothes anyway. Still not in the mood? 
Fine. But chances are good that once you're dressed, you're also motivated and ready to go!

8. Invest in Your Health - Literally
If you have a high-deductible insurance plan, you're probably eligible to deposit tax-free cash into a health 
savings account (HSA).

HSAs help you sock away savings now for medical expenses later. Open an HSA and each year you can 
stash $3,050 for yourself ($6,150 for a family) -- tax-free. And if you don't use up the balance in your HSA 
this year, it simply rolls over into the next year, and the next -- and continues to grow tax-deferred. Intrigued? 
Talk to your human resources department to find out if you're eligible.

Whichever healthy steps you take this year -- eating better, exercising more, saving -- remember they're an 
investment in you and your future. So follow these steps toward better health -- or take your own. Bank a 
little more sleep this year. Set aside stressful differences. Stock a healthier pantry. Salt away ... a little less 
salt. It's your body -- and your future!

http://www.webmd.com/balance/features/8-winter-tips-healthy-living

Ya’ll take care of yourselves and each other.

L.O.T.C.S.
Tish McCullough
Supreme Surgeon
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MOC SUPREME GENERAL ORDER #2  
2016-2017 

 
1. Pup Tents, Districts, Grand’s, and Auxiliaries are reminded that they are to file IRS Form 
990 within five months and fifteen days of the close of their fiscal year.  Units whose 
income for 2016 was less than $50,000.00 can elect to file Form 990-N an electronic 
informational return instead of a paper return.  Those units whose income was over 
$50,000.00 will still have to file the regular Form 990 or 990-T.  
 
2. Cooties at all levels are reminded that Cootie Sunday this year is 12 February 2017.  All 
Cooties should make special effort to visit our hospitalized Veterans on this date.  
 
3. Pup Tents are reminded that Supreme By-Laws state that Pup Tents shall elect their 
Shave tails no sooner than 15 January 2017.  Election and installation must be completed 
and the Election Report mailed to Supreme Headquarters no later than 31 March 2017.  
Pup Tents who cannot fulfill this obligation must have approval of the Grand Commander 
for extension of the time beyond the deadline.  Pup Tents not in a Grand must have the 
approval of the Supreme Commander to extend the time to elect and install.  
 
4. The Pup Tent Election Report Form is available on the website www.lotcs.org under the 
heading Forms, than under the heading Pup Tents.  Download the Form and fill it out and 
either mail or e-mail the completed form to Supreme Adjutant and Supreme Headquarters.  
 
5. Notice to all Grand’s and Pup Tents.  There were several By-Law changes adopted by 
the 96th Supreme Convention which will affect all levels of the Supreme Organization.  If 
your set of By-Laws are outdated and you need a new set to be in compliance.  You can 
get a FREE PDF version by emailing the MOC Supreme Quartermaster and asking for one 
or order an updated edition of the Supreme By-Laws through the Supreme Supply 
Department at a cost of $12.  
 
7. In accordance with Supreme Policy, all Grand’s are to inform Supreme Headquarters of 
the dates and places of their Grand Scratch so that proper representation may be assigned. 
Completed forms are to be mailed to Supreme Headquarters no later 31 January 2017. 
 
8. In accordance with Supreme By-Laws Section 308 Paragraph B – The installing officer 
shall forward immediately after installation, a report, properly signed to the Supreme 
Adjutant and to the Grand Adjutant where a Grand Pup Tent exists.  
 
9. All suggested by-law amendments and changes to the 2016 By-Laws and Ritual need 
to be submitted by 15 Feb to Judge Advocate Jerry Constable (electronically or snail-
mail) so that there is adequate time to review, coordinate editorial changes (for grammar, 
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syntax, format) and get them to the Editor for publishing.  Please include a name and 
contact information so that he can contact the correct individual to coordinate with them. 
 
10. All Pup Tents are reminded that ALL continuous members that have failed to pay their 
dues by 31 Dec 2016 are no longer members in good standing. 
 
11. Information and all necessary forms for the 98th Supreme Scratch to be held in New 
Orleans, LA, is available on the website www.lotcs.org under the heading Events. 
 
12. The next Cootie Courier will be coming out in April 2017.  Any Cooties planning on 
announcing their candidacy need to have their article in by March.   
 
 
 
BY COMMAND OF:        OFFICIAL:  

 
James D. Malott         Gordon K. Lam  
Supreme Commander        Supreme Adjutant 

 



14                             

Grand Division Goal Reports Cooties Total Monies Percentage

DE Green $35,125.00 65 275 $39,911.99 113.63%
DC Black $5,750.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
MD White $83,750.00 35 325 $40,241.74 48.05%
PA Red $127,500.00 41 1,085 $147,584.22 115.75%
VA Red $97,375.00 33 702 $114,460.67 117.55%
WV Black $13,250.00 4 98 $14,333.45 108.18%
TOTALS $362,750.00 178 2,485 $356,532.07 98.29%

AL Purple $17,250.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
FL Silver $195,250.00 36 498 $49,311.12 25.26%
GA Blue $52,875.00 20 208 $23,942.57 45.28%
LA Green $32,625.00 1 6 $411.08 1.26%
MS White $67,250.00 22 506 $54,326.64 80.78%
NC White $80,500.00 27 397 $37,786.83 46.94%
SC Blue $57,000.00 23 385 $37,103.06 65.09%
TN Blue $55,000.00 18 269 $15,684.50 28.52%
TOTALS $557,750.00 147 2,269 $218,565.80 39.19%

IL White $83,875.00 50 500 $62,755.89 74.82%
IN $0.00 0 0 $0.00
KY Blue $51,500.00 4 342 $22,473.51 43.64%
MI White $66,125.00 19 125 $31,241.76 47.25%
OH Silver $186,325.00 153 238 $27,508.42 14.76%
WI Red $112,875.00 75 677 $106,863.23 94.67%
TOTALS $500,700.00 301 1,882 $250,842.81 50.10%

IA Green $32,250.00 61 696 $110,513.93 342.68%
KS Blue $58,625.00 20 468 $45,392.19 77.43%
MN Red $131,625.00 37 383 $60,683.91 46.10%
MO White $86,125.00 71 1,004 $122,427.57 142.15%
MT Green $36,000.00 9 56 $8,110.29 22.53%
NE Purple $30,250.00 11 220 $22,153.75 73.24%
ND Green $46,250.00 8 12 $3,028.81 6.55%
SD Purple $27,750.00 11 106 $17,061.95 61.48%
TOTAL $448,875.00 228 2,945 $389,372.40 86.74%

AR Green $52,000.00 3 18 $790.15 1.52%
CO Blue $52,125.00 88 269 $32,893.91 63.11%
EURO Black $22,000.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%

MOC SUPREME HOSPITAL REPORT
Date: 1/07/2017

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#1 - Gary Dressel

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#2 - Louis C. McVey

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#3 - Don Martindale

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#4 - Olin Parks

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#5 - Gordon Lam
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NM Blue $49,875.00 29 312 $51,255.90 102.77%
OK Green $38,875.00 12 102 $76,698.37 197.29%
TX Silver $140,000.00 19 316 $36,499.02 26.07%
WY $0.00 0 0 $0.00
TOTAL $354,875.00 151 1,017 $198,137.35 55.83%

AK Black $11,250.00 2 12 $937.17 8.33%
AZ Red $99,850.00 38 1,192 $109,349.68 109.51%
CA Gold $234,000.00 484 1,477 $251,705.00 107.57%
HI Black $6,250.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
ID Black $6,500.00 1 3 $1,706.70 26.26%
NV Black $34,500.00 8 116 $19,993.55 57.95%
OR White $84,250.00 27 518 $91,242.76 108.30%
PAC Red $137,125.00 66 3,094 $219,477.61 160.06%
WA White $70,625.00 13 496 $39,665.25 56.16%
TOTAL $684,350.00 639 6,908 $734,077.72 107.27%

CT $0.00 0 0 $0.00
ME $0.00 0 0 $0.00
MA Black $17,250.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
NH Purple $27,875.00 4 47 $4,767.13 17.10%
NJ White $73,625.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
NY Blue $55,250.00 12 57 $10,050.15 18.19%
TOTAL $174,000.00 16 104 $14,817.28 8.52%

AK#2 $6,500.00 2 12 $937.17 14.42%
AK#3 $4,750.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
AL#13 $17,250.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
DC#1 $5,750.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
HI#1 $6,250.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
ID#3 $6,500.00 1 3 $1,706.70 26.26%
MA#14 $12,750.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
MA#34 $4,500.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
NV#2 $21,250.00 7 108 $13,109.55 61.69%
NV#3 $7,750.00 1 8 $6,884.00 88.83%
NV#5 $5,500.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
Supreme $3,250.00 0 0 $0.00 0.00%
WV#6 $13,250.00 4 98 $14,333.45 108.18%
TOTAL $115,250.00 15 229 $36,970.87 32.08%

$3,083,300.00 1,660 17,610 $2,162,345.43 70.13%

GOLD $251,705.00 107.57% BLUE $238,795.79 55.24%
SILVER $205,409.66 39.38% GREEN $239,464.62 87.68%

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#6 - Michael Verville

SUPREME HOSPITAL DISTRICT#7 - William Fowler

PUP TENTS NOT IN A GRAND (BLACK DIVISION)

Supreme Total

DIVISION STANDINGS

RED $758,419.32 107.37% PURPLE $43,982.83 42.65%
WHITE $479,688.44 68.91% BLACK $36,970.87 26.94%

Telephone: 575-749-0709  E-mail: lams88101@outlook.com
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12/31/2016

Pup Tents Grand Per Cent New Cont Reinstate Life Total Goal NLM N/R Standings

17 CALIFORNIA 90.15% 8 191 8 721 928 1025 8 16
23 OHIO 90.70% 26 56 8 700 790 871 1 34

25 FLORIDA 79.77% 23 191 22 449 685 860 2 45
18 MINNESOTA 83.77% 4 108 4 396 512 610 5 8
13 TEXAS 79.49% 14 58 3 455 530 663 5 17

8 ARIZONA 86.63% 14 104 3 242 363 419 4 17
9 ILLINOIS 91.97% 6 76 20 254 356 386 2 26
8 MARYLAND 88.83% 3 80 0 255 338 376 5 3
9 MICHIGAN 84.80% 22 35 4 221 282 329 4 26
8 NEW YORK 86.05% 3 36 30 154 223 258 1 33

10 PACIFIC AREAS 93.07% 19 102 16 401 538 577 7 35
16 PENNSYLVANIA 66.61% 14 96 2 258 370 554 3 16

9 VIRGINIA 77.59% 8 33 3 279 323 415 5 11
14 WISCONSIN 71.34% 9 115 2 215 341 478 1 11

6 GEORGIA 102.57% 6 43 4 226 279 272 0 10
9 MISSOURI 93.26% 17 89 33 209 348 371 5 50

12 NEW JERSEY 60.74% 1 34 11 152 198 326 2 12
6 NEW MEXICO 80.95% 0 43 0 144 187 231 0 0
9 NORTH CAROLINA 84.78% 5 83 3 221 312 368 2 8
8 WASHINGTON 87.65% 7 79 2 197 285 324 1 9

5 ARKANSAS 78.49% 1 23 0 111 135 172 0 1
6 COLORADO 88.16% 2 77 2 122 203 228 3 4
2 EUROPE 96.38% 2 3 3 127 135 138 4 5
5 KENTUCKY 88.13% 2 43 3 149 197 219 5 5
7 MISSISSIPPI 85.81% 7 43 1 215 266 310 5 8
5 NORTH DAKOTA 93.10% 5 71 1 113 190 203 1 6

10 OREGON 56.57% 3 47 2 130 182 350 6 5
7 SOUTH CAROLINA 73.81% 2 25 2 157 186 252 0 4
6 TENNESSEE 47.06% 2 0 0 118 120 255 0 2

3 DELAWARE 80.15% 3 26 4 77 110 136 3 7
4 KANSAS 26.23% 0 0 0 64 64 244 1 0
5 LOUISIANA 49.29% 0 13 1 55 69 140 0 1
6 MONTANA 75.32% 3 5 5 103 116 154 1 8
3 NEBRASKA 81.60% 7 8 2 85 102 125 0 9
3 NEVADA 73.91% 0 2 7 0 9 23 0 7
2 NEW HAMPSHIRE 84.62% 3 50 3 43 99 117 0 6
5 OKLAHOMA 62.30% 3 8 4 99 114 183 2 7

3 IOWA 67
3 SOUTH DAKOTA 88.60% 3 34 1 63 101 114 0 4

1 ALASKA 2 74.07% 0 0 0 20 20 27 0 0
1 ALASKA 3 95.00% 0 0 0 19 19 20 0 0
1 ALABAMA 13 98.57% 0 11 0 58 69 70 0 0
1 DC 1 39.29% 0 0 0 11 11 28 0 0
1 HAWAII 1 88.46% 0 8 0 15 23 26 0 0
1 IDAHO 3 85.19% 0 10 1 12 23 27 0 1
1 MASSACHUSETTS 14 76.92% 1 29 0 10 40 52 0 1
1 MASSACHUSETTS 34 26.32% 0 0 0 5 5 19 0 0
1 MASSACHUSETTS 52 104.00% 3 21 0 2 26 25 0 3
1 NEVADA 2 75.58% 0 0 0 65 65 0 0 0
1 NEVADA 3 81.25% 0 0 0 26 26 91 0 0
1 NEVADA 5 73.91% 0 0 0 8 8 31 0 0
1 WEST VIRGINIA 6 53.70% 0 0 0 29 29 22 3 0

SUPREME Pup Tent 100.00% 26 445 471 471 2 0

340 TOTALS 81.67% 261 2235 220 8772 11421 13985 99 481

+ Division Leader
^ Tied for Division Lead
* Achieved 100%

BLACK DIVISION (Pup tents not in a Grand)

PROVISIONAL GRAND DIVISION 

GREEN DIVISION 

BLUE DIVISION 

WHITE DIVISION 

RED DIVISION 

SILVER DIVISION 

GOLD DIVISION 

2016-2017 Membership Report
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11/30/2016

Grand #OF PUP PUP TENTS Dist DATE Grand PERCENT Pup Tents that are inspected
TENTS INSPECTED INSPECTED comp. Insp.

AL-13 1 0  0%
AK-2 1 0   0%
AK-3 1 0   0%
AZ 8 8 10/1/2016  100%
AR 5 2 11/30/2016  40%  
CA 17 17 11/15/2016   100%
CO 6 0    0%
DE 3 3 9/26/2016 100%
DC 1 1 10/1/2016  100%
EUR 1 1 10/1/2016 100%
FL 25 10 3 11/11/2016 yes 40% 17,18,23,32,56,59,60,66,86,98
GA 6 6 11/28/2016 yes 100%
HI 1 0   0.00%
ID-3 1 0   0%
IL 9 9 8/1/2016  100%
IA 4 0   0%   
KS 4 0   0%
KY 5 5 11/30/2016 yes 100%
LA 5 0   0%  
MD 8 6 11/18/2016  75% 3,4,10,16,17,25
MA-14 1 0 0%
MA-34 1 0 0%
MA52 1 0 0%
MI 8 7 9/26/2016  88% 5, 11. 14, 21, 24, 32, 96
MN 16 0   0%
MS 7 1 11/11/2016 yes 14% 12
MO 9 9 11/21/2016  100%
MT 6 0   0%  
NE 3 3 8/1/2016  100%
NV-1 1 0   0%  
NV-2 1 0  0%
NV-5 1 0  0%
NH 2 0 0%
NJ 12 1 8/1/2016  8% pt 86
NM 6 0  0%
NY 8 0    0%  
NC 9 0   0%
ND 5 0   0%
OH 22 13  11/11/2016  59% 5,9,16,18,25,44,45,54,68,71,83,86,92
OK 5 2 9/26/2016  40%
OR 10 9 11/30/2016  90% 1, 4, 6, 8, 9, 12,  17, 20,69 
PAC 10 7 10/15/2016  70% 2, 6, 8, 10, 13,15, 303
PA 16 0  0%
SC 7 0   0%
SD 3 3 10/20/2016  100%
TN 6 0   0%
TX 13 0  0%
VA 9 0  0%
WA 8 8 11/17/2016  100%
WV-6 1 0   0%
WI 14 12  9/9/2016  86% 3, 5, 6, 9, 14, 15, 21, 22, 23, 29, 38, 41

TOTAL 333 98  29%

MOC Inspection Report
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Supreme Presidents Message 
January 2017 

 

Hello and Happy New Year to all Auxiliary members,  
 
Welcome to a New Year and hopefully new beginnings in some of our newest Auxiliaries. 
We welcome you!   
 
It’s also a chance to take a look at what hasn’t been working well and an opportunity to improve 
the situations.   
 
Treasurers – Please pay your dues.  As a reminder the Supreme Per-Capita increased to $7.  For 
those Auxiliary (Local, Grand & District) members, REMEMBER, if you haven’t paid your 2017 
dues, you are no longer a member in good standing and are no longer eligible to hold an office.  
Please contact the Supreme Treasurer if you have any questions.  I will be working on the 
Suspension Letters for those Auxiliaries that are not at the minimum number of 10 members per 
Supreme By-Laws. 
 
Please continue to work on membership.  It’s really needed.  Without growth there’s decline.  Go 
out and recruit.  Present a positive attitude, tell them about all the good things the MOCA members 
do and how helping the veteran can help them to stay alive or help their families out with bills or 
food. 
 
Please stay in communication with your Grand Commanders and Seam Squirrels.  I have been 
hearing rumblings and I think the words are “We must work together not apart.”  No Commanders 
or Seam Squirrels can be where or who they are without the hard-working Auxiliaries. 
 
2017 Supreme Convention and hotel information are posted.  Please check the website under 
“EVENTS”. 
 
I Thank You for all your support and I know the work is not done yet.  But keep it up! 
 
I hope to see you in my upcoming travels. 
 
 
God Bless you all, 

 
Lee Ann Lam 
Supreme President 2016-17 
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From the Supreme MOCA Hospital Commissioner
	 Some hospital chairmen are still not understanding about travel time.  It is very simple.  
Travel time is reported by .25. .50, .75, or whole hour for round trip.  (15 minutes = .25 of an 
hour, 30 minutes =.50 of an hour, 45 minutes =.75 of an hour, and 60 minutes =1 hour)  If 
it takes 5 minutes to get to the hospital and 5 minutes to get back, that equals 10 minutes 
round trip which is reported as .25 hours.  If it takes 25 minutes to get to hospital and 25 min-
utes to get back, that equals 50 minutes which is reported as 1 hour.  You take the total time 
and round to the ¼ hour.
	 If you are shopping for a special hospital visit, make sure you give yourself your project 
hours for shopping.  
	 Remember it was voted on at Supreme Convention that we get project hours, trans-
portation, and Dollar credit for blood donations.  Whole blood (per unit) =$70.00 + 2 Project 
hours + mileage, Platelets (1 unit per day) =$70.00 + 3 Project hours + mileage, Platelets (2 
Units per day) = $100.00 + 4 Project hours + mileage, Plasma (1 Unit per day) = $70.00 +2 
Project hours + mileage.  Make sure this is reported on your hospital report under the per-
son’s name and also send it the Blood report with dates, etc.
	 You must report your Supreme Hospital Donation on a hospital form and send it 
through proper channels to be counted.  Sending me the Form DONATIONS FOR SU-
PREME PROGRAMS AND COPIES OF CHECKS will not get credit for your auxiliary or 
Grand for hospital.  Several people have sent this form to me.  However, it has not shown up 
on a hospital report.
	 I want to thank everyone for all their hospital work that they have done so far this year.  
Remember that the MOCA HOSPITAL REPORT dated January 1, 2017 only includes hours 
that were reported through November because I receive November hours in December and 
process them.  
	 If you have a problem with hospital, please use your proper chain of command---mem-
ber to auxiliary to Grand to District Commissioner to me.  If you need to, you can contact me 
directly.  However, please try to solve the problem at each level first.
	 I want to thank everyone for all the cards, e-mails, phone calls, and prayers for Dave.  
It has been a hard year especially December.  Dave is doing better.  However, he now has 
an internal blood clot filter, oxygen at night, on a walker, and leg swelling from the lymph 
nodes that were affected by the chemo.  He still has his cancer, doing what the doctors say, 
and trying to keep a positive attitude.  

Again, thank you!
Janis Wimmer
Address:  5980 Hwy 54 S Unit 3753, Alamogordo, NM 88311
Phone:  575-437-0053       E mail:  kachina1@q.com

We are here to serve our Veterans.  We want to make this year a great year. 
"Keep Them Smiling in Beds of White” 

“There is Nothing Stronger Than The Heart of A Volunteer”
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Auxiliary to the Military Order of the Cootie 
Supreme General Order #2 Series 2016-17 

 
 

1. MEMBERSHIP: Any member not currently holding a 2017 membership dues card is 
NOT a member in good standing.  They cannot attend meetings nor claim hospital hours 
and are ineligible to be elected or hold an office.  Payment of their dues will restore all 
rights immediately. 
 
2. Auxiliaries not having 10 or more members paid for the current year are no longer in 
good standing with the Supreme organization.  The Auxiliary cannot conduct any business, 
nor elect and install new officers, until the required number of members has been paid. 
 
3. Grand Presidents, it is your responsibility to visit all the VA Hospitals in which you have 
a VAVS Representative and Deputies.  Talk with the Director of Voluntary Services at 
each VA to see that your representatives & deputies are performing their duties.  Are they 
attending meetings?  Has their joint review been done?  If there is a problem, as Grand 
President, you should be planning for replacements. 
 
4. GRAND PRESIDENTS: If you have not already done so, please send your Request for 
Supreme representative for your Grand Convention to me now.  Every effort will be made 
to send your choice, but bear in mind that it is not always possible.  SUPREME 
REPRESENTATIVES WILL ATTEND ALL FUNCTIONS OF YOUR CONVENTION. 
 
5. TREASURERS ON ALL LEVELS: No checks are to be made out to any Chairman. 
Checks for the Supreme President’s Love Gift are to be made out to Supreme MOCA & 
sent to Penney Howard, P.O. Box 34, Flora Vista, NM 87415. 
 
6. Anyone having the Supreme President’s pins on consignment: Please sell them and send 
the money to the Supreme Treasurer.  We have Auxiliary members wishing to purchase 
pins.  So, in the event you feel you cannot sell them, please return the pins and we will be 
able to sell them in another Grand. 
 
7. SUPREME DISTRICT AUXILIARIES: Auxiliaries within a Supreme District must 
have their District dues paid before March 31, 2017.  These dues are to be sent to the 
Supreme District Treasurer.  Names & addresses can be found in the Supreme Roster book. 
 
8. HISTORIANS: Please forward any pictures, news articles, programs, or other memen-
toes from visits by the Supreme President to Supreme Historian Vicky Westbrook, #2 
Country Road 5468, Farmington, NM. 87401.  Please send a copy of pictures to the Cootie 
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Courier editor as well.  Specify the names of all people in the picture, the location, date it 
was taken and the event. 
 
9. LOCAL MOC AUXILIARIES: Nominations, elections, and installations of officers 
must be completed between January 15th and March 31st 2017; unless the Supreme 
President has given her approval in writing, to delay it.  Officers elected will assume their 
duties upon the installation of the Grand President.  MOC Auxiliaries not within a Grand 
will assume their duties at the same time as their Pup Tent. 
 
10. AUXILIARIES ON ALL LEVELS: Must have their own EIN for the purpose of 
maintaining their non-profit status under the umbrella of the Supreme Organization.  This 
number is to be provided to the Supreme Quartermaster, 604 Braddock Avenue, Turtle 
Creek, PA 15145. 
 
11. Bylaws are revised every 5 years.  Please submit any resolutions for changes to the 
Bylaw that you wish to present for consideration at a future convention to PSP Marjorie 
Johns, 14306 Artic Ave, Rockville, MD 20853-2252.   
 
12. To those who are experiencing illness, we extend the best wishes of the Supreme or-
ganization.  To those who have lost loved ones, we extend most profound and deepest 
sympathy.  Please ensure ALL the sick and departed members are reported to the Grand 
Chaplain as well as names are sent to the Supreme Chaplain Patricia Potter, 2633 West 
Adams, St. Charles, MO  63301.  
 
 
 
BY ORDER OF:        ATTESTED TO:  

Lee Ann Lam         Georg Jean Zimmerman  
Lee Ann Lam        Georg Jean Zimmerman  
Supreme President       Supreme Secretary 
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MOCA MEMBERSHIP REPORT
DECEMBER 31, 2016

State 2016 2017 % State 2016 2017 %

California 230 187 81.30%
Arkansas 80 75 93.75% Florida 378 291 76.98%
Colorado 100 98 98.00% Minnesota 301 261 86.71%
Illinois 92 67 72.83% Missouri 227 167 73.57%
Kansas 99 94 94.95% North Carolina 237 130 54.85%
Maryland 91 58 63.74% Ohio 238 190 79.83%
Nebraska 88 65 73.86% 6 Grands 1611 1226 76.10%
Tennessee 96 94 97.92%
8 Grands 646 551 85.29%

Alaska #2 30 25 83.33%
Delaware #2 19 15 78.95%
Delaware #4 27 17 62.96%
D. C. #1 22 22 100.00%
Georgia #13 13 8 0.00%

Louisiana 116 79 68.10% Georgia #66 12 0 0.00%
Michigan 159 163 102.52% Iowa #6 (new 9/23/16) 0 17 #DIV/0!
Mississippi 102 78 76.47% Kentucky #7 22 23 104.55%
New Jersey 143 70 48.95% Kentucky #9 28 28 100.00%
New York 112 98 87.50% Massachusetts #14 35 0 0.00%
Oregon 139 146 105.04% Montana #10 50 25 50.00%
Washington 123 126 102.44% Nevada #2 22 14 63.64%
7 Grands 894 760 85.01% Nevada #3 17 0 0.00%

Nevada #5 26 23 88.46%
Pennsylvania #13 26 18 69.23%
Pennsylvania #44 27 27 100.00%
Pennsylvania #59 70 47 67.14%

Arizona 173 122 70.52% South Dakota #1 24 21 87.50%
New Mexico 188 145 77.13% South Dakota #12 (N 9/28/16) 0 17 #DIV/0!
South Carolina 182 162 89.01% South Dakota #20 29 0 0.00%
Texas 165 108 65.45% West Virginia #6 40 40 100.00%
Virginia 182 147 80.77% 539 387 71.80%
Wisconsin 205 189 92.20%
6 Grands 1095 873 79.73% TOTALS 4785 3797 79.35%

          REMEMBER Supreme Percapita WENT to $7.00 on Jan. 1st, 2017.  These Membership  
          figures were done on 12/31/2016 and do not reflect those intransit with 2016 postmarks.
            WWW.LOTCS.ORG,  click MOCA EMBLEM, click FORMS, and explore see what you find. THANKS PENNEY

        Congratulations to the 4 new Auxiliaries that have been Instituted already this year

Division 1 (75-100) Division 4 (211 & over)

Division 5 (Auxiliaries not in a Grand)

Division 2 (101-160)

Division 3 (161-210)

Supreme MOCA Membership Report
As of December 2016
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Supreme MOCA Inspection Status
2016 -2017

as of: 9/1/2016

# of Auxiliaries Dist Date Grand Percent
Grand Auxiliaries Inspected Inspected Completed Insp. Complete Auxiliaries that have been Inspected

AK-2 1 0%
AZ 6 6 12/24/2016 100% 11, 10, 2, 14, 23, 777
AR 3 0%
CA 8 8 12/28/2016 100% 6,19,89,44, 7, 61, 68,69
CO 3 2 67% 2,10
DE-2 1 1 10/29/2016 100%
DE-4 1 1 10/29/2016 100%
DC-1 1 1 10/3/2016 100%
FL 14 0%
GA-13 1 1 10/14/2016 100% 13
GA-66 1 1 11/18/2016 100% 66
IL 4 4 10/16/2016 100% 62,42,79, 37
KS 3 3 8/31/2016 100% 3, 6, 7
KY-7 1 0%
KY-9 1 1 9/30/2016 100% 9
LA 4 4 11/25/2016 100% 3,6,11,19
MD 4 0%
MA-14 1 0%
MI 5 5 10/31/2016 100% 11, 32, 96, 24, 5
MN 8 8 10/12/2016 100% 99,2,5,11,54,62,51,71 
MS 4 4 11/10/2016 100% 2,7,12,17
MO 6 6 10/22/2016 100% 1,5,9,11, 56,17
MT-10 1 1 12/15/2016 100% 10
NE 3 3 10/18/2016 100% 4, 7, 10
NV-2 1 1 10/6/2016 100% 2
NV-3 1 0%
NV-5 1 1 10/6/2016 100% 5
NJ 4 4 11/6/2016 100% 15,39, 95, 86
NM 5 5 100% 19, 14, 20,5, 7
NY 4 4 12/31/2016 100% 2,54, 42,32
NC 7 7 12/16/2016 100% 2,3,8,14,24,78,89
OH 11 11 12/16/2016  100%
OK-1 1 0%
OR 6 6  100% 4,22,6,8,12,20
PA-13 1  0%
PA-44 1  0%
PA-59 1 1 10/22/2016  100% 59
SC 7 1 14% 10
SD-1 1  0%
SD-20 1 1 12/31/2016  100% 20
TN 3  0%
TX 6 4  67% 60,11,13,36
VA 5 5 9/17/2016  100% 1,13,14,9,2
WA 5 5 12/12/2016  100% 2,3,9,11,18
WV-6 1 1  100% 6
WI 7 7 12/26/2016  100% 8,9,14,22,29,41, 23
IA-6* To be inspected after 3/25/17
TOTAL 165 124 75%

Supreme MOCA Inspection Report
As of December 2016
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Supreme MOC/MOCA Convention  
July 26-30, 2017 

New Orleans, LA. 
 

We have selected the Best Western Plus Hotel located at 2601 Severn Ave. Metairie LA 
to host our 98th convention.  The Hotel has set up a reservation web page if you want to 
make your reservations online.  The link to the hotel is on our website under events and 
then Supreme Scratch.  You can also call the hotel at 504-888-9500 or 800-277-7575.  
Please remember to mention Military Order of the Cootie convention in July 2017.  If you 
have any problems making a reservation online please contact the hotel at the numbers 
listed above. 
 
The hotel offers free parking, microwaves and refrigerators in every room, free internet 
access, and a limited number of handicapped rooms.  There is no additional charge for 2 
or more people in a room.  The hotel has 156 double/king rooms at $95.00 a day plus tax 
and 95 king/queen suites at $125.00 .a day plus tax.  The queen suites have 2 queen size 
beds and a queen sleeper sofa and a small kitchen area.  The king suite has a king bed and 
a queen sleeper sofa and a small kitchen area. 
 
There will be a limited number of rooms available for those cooties that want to attend 
the VFW convention however, if you want the cootie rate you have to stay through 
Saturday night 7-29-16 to get the rate for the entire stay. 
 
We also have 4 hospitality rooms at $300.00 a day for Thursday thru Saturday.  These 
room will have access to the ice machine on the floor and limited refrigeration space also 
located on the same floor.  Reservations and payment for the hospitality rooms have to 
make thru Supreme Headquarters. 
 
There is no transportation provided between the hotel and the VFW convention.  We are 
researching transportation possibilities for those that want to attend to VFW convention.  
We are trying to see if we can set up some tours in the city and perhaps a dinner river 
cruise.  We will provide the information you provide the dollars. 
 
Additional information will be posted as it is received on our website under 
Events/Supreme Scratch. 
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98th	Supreme	Scratch	
Best	Western	Plus	Landmark	

Hotel	and	Suites	
Metairie,	Louisiana	

	
Cooties	and	Sisters	will	gather	in	New	Orleans,	LA	at	the	Best	Western	Plus	Landmark	Hotel	and	
Suites	the	weekend	of	26‐01	July,	2017	for	the	98th	Supreme	Scratch.		Cooties	will	be	responsible	
for	their	own	reservations.		Parking	is	FREE.		There	will	be	a	limited	number	of	rooms	available	for	
Cooties	who	would	like	to	check	in	as	early	as	July	21,	2017	at	the	group	rate,	however,	the	stay	
must	be	through	Saturday	July	29,	2017.		Early	departures	will	pay	a	penalty.		Cut‐off	for	
reservations	is	June	20,	2017.		There	is	a	NO	hotel	provided	shuttle	from	the	airport	to	the	hotel.		
The	Supreme	Banquet	will	be	held	on	Saturday	July	29,	2017	at	7:00	PM.		We	are	currently	
finalizing	all	of	the	specific	details	for	the	Convention.		More	information	will	be	posted	to	our	
LOTCS.ORG	website	in	the	near	future.	

	
	

REGISTRATION	FORM	–	98th	SUPREME	SCRATCH	
New	Orleans,	Louisiana,	26‐30,	July	2017	

	
NAME:_____________________________________________GRAND	OF:______________________PT#:__________	
	
ADDRESS:____________________________________________________________________________________________	
	
CITY:________________________________________STATE:___________________ZIP	CODE:__________________	
	
HOME	PHONE:________________________	 EMAIL:	_______________________________________________	
	
DELEGATE:				YES	______		NO	______	 	
	
Current	or	Immediate	Past	Grand	Commander:			Yes_______	No	______	
	
Past	Supreme	Commander:	Yes	______	 	
	
Voting	member	of	Supreme	Council:	Yes	________	No	________	
	
FEE	TOTAL:	______________	
	
Registration	for	the	98th	Supreme	Scratch	is	$15.00	per	delegate.		ALL	PUP	TENTS	ARE	REQUIRED	TO	
REGISTER	AT	LEAST	ONE	DELEGATE	TO	THE	97th	SUPREME	SCRATCH	PER	SECTION	533	OF	THE	
SUPREME	BY‐LAWS.		Advance	registration	to	be	mailed	to:	Supreme	Headquarters,	MOC,	604	Braddock	
Avenue,	Turtle	Creek,	PA	15145‐2068.		Advanced	registration	should	arrive	no	later	than	June	30,	
2017.		Attach	a	separate	sheet	for	multiple	delegates	with	required	funds	for	each	delegate	being	
registered.		Registration	at	the	Scratch	will	be	$17.00.	
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98th	Supreme	Banquet	 	 	 	 Best	Western	Plus	
Reservation	Form	 	 	 	 	 Metairie,	Louisiana	
	
	
	
	
	
Name:_____________________________________________________	Grand	of:_______________________________	
	
Address:_____________________________________________________________________________________________	
	
City:	_______________________________________	State:	___________________	Zip:	__________________________	
	

BANQUET	TICKET	COSTS	IS	$45.00	
	

This	year	the	banquet	will	be	a	buffet	Dinner.		We	will	include	a	choice	of	Beef,	
Chicken	and	Fish	if	possible.	
	
Number	of	Tickets	Desired:	___________________________	 Amt	Remitted:	______________________	
	
Note:		Seating	will	be	in	rounds	of	TEN.		Make	checks	payable	to	Supreme	Headquarters	
and	mail	with	this	form	and	your	check	to	604	Braddock	Ave,	Turtle	Creek,	PA	15145‐2068	
and	earmark	it	98th	Supreme	Banquet.		Tickets	will	NOT	be	mailed.		Pick	up	tickets	at	the	
Cootie	registration	Table	at	the	VFW	convention	starting	Saturday	July	22,	2017	or	at	the	
registration	table	at	the	Supreme	Convention.	
	

A	$45.00	service	charge	will	be	instituted	on	all	returned	checks!!	
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Cootie Christmas
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Blast from the Past

Attention!  Let’s make 2017 like 1924 for membership!  Get out into those Lousy hunting 
grounds and recruit some atoms so that we can increase our ranks!
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Military Order of the Cootie
 100 Year Anniversary Coin

This coin was specifically designed to show the history of the Cooties.  At the Supreme Con-
vention in Orlando, FL. We will be celebrating the 100th year of the Cooties.  This coin will be 
available at Tomb Trek this year and on our website.  The cost of the coin is $10.00 each plus 
$2.00 for shipping and handling if you order 1 or 2 coins.  If you order more than 2 coins the 
shipping and handling costs will go up.

Everyone should have one of these coins at the Orlando Convention.  Challenge your fellow 
Cooties and celebrate what the Cooties have done for our Veterans over the past 100 years.
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The price for a mailed copy of the Cootie Courier has increased to $10.00/Year.  
To continue receiving a mailed copy, please send a check or money order to: 

  
MOC Supreme Headquarters 

604 Braddock Avenue
Turtle Creek, PA 15145

Yes, I would like to receive a mailed copy of the Cootie Courier at the annual  
subscription price of $10.00.  

Name:  ________________________  Address:  ___________________________

City:  __________________________  State:  _____  Zip Code:  ______________
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Past Supreme Commander Jerry Constable finishes 
the 2016 USAF & USMC marathon
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 Press Release 
 

December 5, 2016 

For Immediate Release 

Contact:  Meghan McBride 

517-663-7012 

EATON RAPIDS, Mich. - The Military Order of the Cootie are the newest home sponsors at the 
VFW National Home for Children. They will sponsor the MOC/MOCA House, a 1,933 square-foot 
home constructed in 1935, with 3 bedrooms, one full bath, and two half baths.  

The Military Order of the Cootie is a subsidiary of the Veterans of Foreign Wars. Established in 
1920, the organization is based on the principle of good humor and fun. 

Building sponsorship represents a strong commitment to the National Home, and it is critical to 
our ability to serve struggling families. Home sponsors provide for a home’s annual costs, 
including utilities, lawn care and trash removal, as well as home maintenance and repairs. The 
National Home is grateful to leadership and members of The Military Order of the Cootie and 
for their commitment to sustaining this house.  

### 
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M.O.C.A. 56th Supreme Convention 
New Orleans, Louisiana 
July 26 – July 30, 2017 

 
ADVANCE REGISTRATION 

 
Make Advance Registration checks payable to the Supreme M.O.C.A. and 
mail to Treasurer Penney Howard, P O Box 34, Flora Vista, NM 87415-0034.   
 

Advance Registration is $20.00.  Due by June 30, 2017.   
 

Late and On-site Registration is $25.00.   
 

NOTE:  Registration includes the Supreme President’s Printed Program 
Book for 2017-2018 or in CD with Roster included, you have to choose 
one or the other.  Please be sure to mail your advance registration so it is 
received by the Supreme Treasurer before June 30, 2017. 
 

PLEASE print or type ALL information 
 
Name: _________________________________________________________________ 
 
Address: _______________________________________________________________ 
 
City: ________________________________ State: _________ Zip Code: __________ 
 
Home Ph: (      ) _________________  Cell Ph: (        ) ___________________ 
 
E-mail: _________________________________________    
 
Grand: ______________________ Aux #______________    
 
Voting Supreme Officers and Grand Presidents, please indicate your title below: 
 
________________________________________________________________ 
 
Choose one: 
 
Printed Book        
 

OR 
 
CD with Roster  
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56th SUPREME AUXILIARY

ADVERTISING ORDER FORM

The 56th Supreme Convention will be held at the Best Western Plus Hotel in Metairie (New 
Orleans), LA on July 26 through 30, 2017.  We hope that you would like to tell EVERYONE 
what your Auxiliaries and Grands have been up to.  Here is a way, place your advertisement 
in our MOCA 56th Convention Book this year.

To begin, simply create an ad (in BLACK AND WHITE, no color Please!) and send it along 
with this form to:

MOCA Supreme Treasurer                                                                                       
Penney Howard                                                                                                         

PO Box 34                                                                                                                 
Flora Vista, NM 87415-0034                                                                                            

E-mail: moca-supreme-treas@comcast.net

It would be easiest if you E-mailed a copy of your ad as well as snail mail a copy with your 
check (made out to MOCA Supreme).  In order to have time for the book to be printed I need 
to receive these ads by June 10, 2017.  FYI: We are also doing BOOSTER SHEETS to be 
printed in this book with the MOC’s blessings.

AD PRICES

 FULL PAGE (best bang for your buck)……………$150.00
 ½ PAGE……………………………………………...$100.00
 ¼ PAGE……………………………………………….$50.00
 BOOSTERS: …………………………………………..$2.00

NAME: ____________________________________ GRAND ______________

AUXILIARY NAME_____________________________________ # _____________

SIZE: (CIRCLE ONE):    FULL PAGE      ½ PAGE       ¼ PAGE

CHECK NUMBER _______________ AMOUNT $__________________

PHONE # ( )         -                 . Email: ______________________________

Please remember to send your BLACK & WHITE ad copy with your check to 
SUPREME MOCA TREASURER.  Thanks see you in July!



37 



38                             

Grand of Arizona

Bill was selected from among more than 1,000 volunteers.  He has 
volunteered for over 3,000 hours in Guest Services and an escort 
for Veterans in wheelchairs or on a gurney.  Bill has developed 
rapport with several supervisors at the Phoenix VA and the Arizona 
State Veteran Home.  This relationship has allowed him to sched-
ule events at the Phoenix VA, CLC and other areas in the Hospital 
and State Home.  Bill joined the VFW Post 9400 in 2006 and be-
came the Hospital Chairman.  He also founded the Military Order 
of the Cootie Pup Tent 11.  For the first three years he led growth 
of PT 11 and their services to hospitalized Veterans at the Phoe-
nix VA and the Arizona State Veteran Home.  He coordinates the 
monthly entertainment events for over 500 Veterans each year.  Bill’s other awards include 
2014 induction in Central Michigan University 
ROTC Hall of Fame for his military service 
and his service outside of the Army.  He was 
the Military Order of the Cootie, Grand of AZ 
Cootie of the year in 2015 for service to Hos-
pitalized Veterans.  This year Bill has been 
inducted into the 16th class of the Arizona 
Veterans Hall of Fame.  Bill is truly an ex-
ample of the VFW’s No One Does More for 
Veterans and the MOC’s Keep’em Smiling in 
Beds of White.

Submitted by:  Lewis Gene Wood
Past Grand Commander AZ
Jr. Vice/Membership Chairman

Phoenix VA Healthcare System Volunteer of the Year
Cootie Bill Talcott, member of VFW Post 9400 and MOC PT 11
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WOW!  A “Cootie Mobile”

Pup Tent 11 of the Grand of Arizona MOC bought a golf cart to donate to the Phoenix VA.  
Part of the deal was that it be decorated in Cootie fashion and be driven by Cooties.  Sever-
al months ago the Pup Tent voted to research the purchase and whether or not they could.  
They also looked into the training requirements for drivers.  Fortunately the pieces came 
together and the Cooties of PT 11 made it happen. First step was to purchase the golf cart.  
Second step was to decorate it (thank you Christy Read for your expertise in how to decorate 
a Cootie Mobile).  Third step get drivers trained and meet VA standards.  Drivers are Vince 
Smith (Seam Squirrel), Mike Katt, Joe Therrien, Bill Talcott, Mike LoBello, Randall Westberg, 
Bob Wood, Manny Blea and Mike McKittrick.  Fourth step was acquiring a dispatcher; Coo-
tie John Barnard is on it!  The Cootie Mobile started running in September.  The first, month 
including training, totaled 177 hrs.  1,288 miles were driven for a credit of $4,171.67.  All the 
drivers have been enjoying themselves and the passengers expressing their appreciation are 
a bonus!  We often have the opportunity to explain who the Cooties are and our mission and 
that we are VFW Members.  Next time you go to the VA catch a ride!

Submitted by:  Lewis Gene Wood
Past Grand Commander AZ
Jr. Vice/Membership Chairman
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Grand of Florida

This is the Motley Crew of BoWeevil #8, Grand of Florida including L to R:  PGC John Henry; 
Grand MOC Jr. Vice Gary Godard and his wife Kathy; Grand MOCA Jr. Vice Cecilia, Jani;
PGP Jerry-Ann Henry; Steve; PGP Jane Kibler and Roland.  Working a “Meat Bingo” for hos-
pital funds. 
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Grand of Illinois

COOTIES LAP BLANKETS - Members of the Military Order of the Cooties Auxiliary at the 
McHenry, IL VFW Fox River Post 4600 are busier than bees as they attempt to make lap 
blankets for the hospitalized military veterans at the Capt. James A., Lovell Federal Health 
Care Center in North Chicago.  Pictured:  Pup Tent 79 Treasurer Dana Diederich (right) helps 
Pup Tent 79 member Tom McCormack unfold a military theme blanket for inspection.  The 
men & ladies of Pup Tent 79 will host a Christmas Party at Lovell on December 18th.

From Wayne (ShutterBug) Gaylord of McHenry, IL PupTent 79
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Pizza Time!

L-R Gordon Lohrman, Dave Smith, Nancy Enk, Rich Bukowski, Helen Dillard, Dave 
Edwards, Darlene Lohrman, and  Manteno Activity Co-ordinator Susan Hildebrand

From Nwalkao High Pot Pup Tent #42 and Auxiliary, Oak Lawn, IL.
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BINGO!

Nwalkao  High Pot Pup Tent #42 and Auxiliary at Manteno Veterans Home, with John-
son-Phelps VFW Post #5220, Service Officer Dave Edwards, hosting a Bingo/ Pizza Party. 
Lap Robes and Adult Coloring Books and Pencils have also been donated to the hospital.

Submitted by Gayle Bukowski
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Grand of Minnesota

RED HAT DAY: Cooties of the GRAND of MINNESOTA using the “Barbie” to prepare the 
Noon Meal for patients at the VA Medical Health Center in St. Cloud, Minnesota.
Cooties Jim Dalziel, SS of PT #62, Grand Sr. Vice Cmdr Scott Sutherland, Grand Cmdr Doug 
Doerfler, MOCA-VAVS Rep Patches Presfield, MOC-VAVS Clint Tuorila, and Grand QM 
Frank Presfield along with Trish Algets from Volunteer Services are shown.  It was a “Lousy” 
Day for all and the patients really enjoyed the day.
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Grand of Pacific Areas

Seoul, Republic of Korea- Members of Military Order of the Cootie Pup Tent 10, joined by 
VFW Bonifas-Barrett Memorial Post 8180, Cub Scout Pack 89 - Yongsan, Korea & Lion Den 
6, made and distributed baskets of fruit and candy to staff and patients of 121 Brian Allgood 
Army Community Hospital on Christmas Day!

Submitted by:  Tony T. Williams, BA, Gerontology; AA, Biblical Studies
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Grand of Pennsylvania

Willard C. Boyer, Seam Squirrel of Over the Top, Pup Tent 18 shaking hands with new Nit 
and WWII Navy veteran John W. Palmer as he joins the Pup Tent.  John Palmer turned 90 
on 12 JUL 16.  Seam Squirrel Willard Boyer turnd 77 the same day.  Also pictured is Seam 
Squirrel Robert Frantz, Sr. of Pup Tent #58.
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Grand of Tennessee

Another great year of Cootie work is complete! Time to start working on 2017.  Sunuppers 
Pup Tent #5 in Smyrna, TN under the leadership of Seam Squirrel Charles Goodreau made 
Christmas withe the veterans of Murfreesboro VA medical center a happy experience. 
Everyone enjoyed stockings filled with socks, snack cakes, fruits and Christmas cards.  The 
patients also enjoyed pizza, chicken tenders, homemade cookies and most of all comraderie.  
A good (lousy) time was had by all!!!

Pictured from left to right are:  PGC John Rydzewski, Tracy Wolf, Darel Birk, Dewey Hunter, 
Jim Sanford, Lou Hamilton, Seam Squirrel Charles Goodreau and Lee Farris.  Many other 
volunteers made sure that our veterans had a great Christmas!  Thanks to all!

The Sunuppers of Pup Tent #5 meets for bingo at Murfreesboro, VA on the 3rd Tuesday of 
the month that includes fun, prizes and food.  They also meet on the 3rd Wednesday of the 
month to visit the lock down wards in the VA hospital with food, fun and treats.  

“Keep ‘em Smilin’ in Beds of White”
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Carnival at Murfreesboro VA Medical Center
On 7 OCT 16 MOC Pup Ten #5 in Smyrna, Tn enjoyed the day with patients at the annual 
Carnival at the Murfreesboro VA Medical Center.  Pup Ten #5 Members and other volunteers 
manned the snow cone tent.  It was a popular treat for all as the temperature was in the 90’s 
that day.  A good time was had by all!  Volunteers that helped make it a great (Lousy) day are 
as follows:  Past Grand Commander Gilbert Lafforest; Past Grand Commander John (Buy-
a-Round) Rydzewski; Seam Squirrel Charlie Goodreau; Lee Farris and his daughter Jessi; 
Darell Birk and Buddy Wolf.  We also had a visit from the Past National Commander John 
Furgess.
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Susan Ferancy, Tennessee Past Grand President is learning to walk again after double hip 
replacement.

What Great Determination!
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Grand of Texas
"Let's Do It" Pup Tent 11 and it's Auxiliary, from the Grand of Texas, had a very busy 
Veteran's Day.  They started the day by participating in the City of Houston Veterans 
Day ceremonies on the steps of Houston City Hall.  Then, for the first time ever, Pup 
Tent 11 and Auxiliary members participated in the City of Houston Veterans Day Parade. 
Pup Tent 11 Sky Pilot and Supreme Chaplain, Allan Perkins, has been emceeing the 
parade for 17 years.  Finally, the Pup Tent and Auxiliary members entertained Veterans, 
and other patients, at a local assisted living center.

Auxiliary member Kimberly Perkins wearing her clown, including a skirt made of more than 
50 ties donated by veterans.

Pup Tent Clowns entertaining veteran patients in a local assisted living center.
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The Sky Pilot left his emcee desk to thank the Cooties on their first parade, shaking 
hands with Cootie Paul Allen.

Cootie Eric Shumaker, and Auxiliary member Lori Cook, carry the 
Cootie Banner.

Supreme Chaplain Allan Perkins interviews Grand of Texas Commander 
Mike Espinola.
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Grand of Virginia
Contributed by Delpha Martin

I thought you would like to see 
what is going on in the Po-
ly-Trauma Ward since the Su-
preme President's hospital spe-
cial project is the Poly-Trauma 
Ward at Hunter Holmes McGuire 
VA Medical Center in Richmond, 
Virginia.  The majority of patients 
in the Poly-Trauma Ward were 
injured in the current conflict 
and range in ages 18 to 30.  Car 
Bombs are the most common 
reason for injuries. Several years 
ago when the VA stood up the 
Poly-Trauma Wards, McGuire 
became the leader in treatments 
for traumatic brain injuries; 
which includes therapy to teach 
the disabled veteran how to live 
independently after leaving the 
hospital.  McGuire asked the 
Cooties of Pup Tent 14 DA-LEC-
ITY and their auxiliary to become 
the volunteer sponsors of their 
Poly-Trauma Wards.  Normal for 
Cooties, we have taken on the 
task and provided funds to buy 
food so the disabled veteran can 
learn how to cook.  (For whatever reason, the VA does not fund this).  We provide funds for 
outings and the normal personal care items and entertainment on a bi-monthly basis; which 
provides energy and satisfaction for the Cooties.  At Christmas the Cooties are allowed to 
provide a Christmas Tree, decorations and gifts for the Ward.  Gifts include sports items that 
the Cooties purchase throughout the year such as ball caps, socks, slippers, tee-shirts and 
jerseys.  It seems every Cootie can find a young veteran that likes the same team as they 
do.  I just wanted to let everyone see the Christmas Tree that we put up this year.  The pa-
tients are allowed to take the ornaments off the tree so they can use them the next year in 
their homes.  We always try and have ornaments that represent their branch of service.
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The price for a mailed copy of the Cootie Courier has increased to $10.00/Year.  
To continue receiving a mailed copy, please send a check or money order to: 

  
MOC Supreme Headquarters 

604 Braddock Avenue
Turtle Creek, PA 15145

Yes, I would like to receive a mailed copy of the Cootie Courier at the annual  
subscription price of $10.00.  

Name:  ________________________  Address:  ___________________________

City:  __________________________  State:  _____  Zip Code:  ______________



57

  

Thank you for all of the verminous articles for the Cootie Courier!  If you would like to see 
more pictures of Cootie Christmas and the dedication of the MOC/MOCA house in Eaton 
Rapids, MI go to:  http://www.lotcs.org/cootie_christmas16.html.  Looks like a Lousy time was 
had by all of the Pestiferous Brethren that attended. 

Remember to check out the “Blast from the Past” cartoon is this issue.  All Cooties should be 
recruiting new members like the cartoon depicts.  

Yours in LOTCS,

Editor,
Cootie Courier

From the Editor

Listen Cooties,

Dale A. Iannello
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TAPS
PUP TENT

Davis, Marvin AR 3
Winkler, Dale M. AR 14
Esposito, Donald A. AZ 2
Bowes, Francis CA 7
Earp, William H. CA 16
Rice, Ronald CA 16
Hemeon, Charles F. Sr. CA 34
Anchondio, Joe CA 68
Ellis, Perry CA 68
Martin, George F. CA 68
Ozuna, William CA 68
McCray, Willie Jr. CA 69
Egley, Billy D. CO 7
McClanahan, Richard L. CO 14
Aiken, Amos DE 1
Waters, Larry DE 1
Fazekas, Charles DE 2
Jones, Lawrence EU 6
Robbins, Leo EU 6
Lamb, Dale D. FL MAL
Olson, Jim William FL 2
Long, Charles FL 11
Mack, Terry FL 11
Shaul, George FL 11
Taylor, William FL 11
Funkhouser, Dennis D. FL 36
Stout, Carl FL 36
Green, Clair FL 41
Ahrens, Harry FL 69
Doss, William A. FL 92
Aaron, Billy GA 4
Anderson, Jerry GA 4
Moore, Harold Wm. GA 4
Tkach, Paul M. IL 3
Byrd, James R. IL 37
Menken, Paul L. IL 37
Krone, Thomas IL 42
Maton, Robert M. IL 42
Miller, Donald E. IL 48
Schons, John L. "Jack" IL 48
Pieroni, Edward IL 79
Alonzo, Jose A. KS 2
Kimmel, Charles Jr. MD MAL
Albo, Charles I. MD 3
Leyko, Robert J. MI MAL
Pope, Roger MI 5
Liske, Michael H. MI 96
Barnes, Niorbert J. MN MAL
Mohler, Theodore W. MN MAL
Peterson, Kenneth F. MN MAL
White, Gabriel MN MAL
Bothun, Wallace O. MN 2
Landstrom, Larry D. MN 2
Mach, Joseph MN 2
Mzorek, Louie MN 11
Henrichs, Thomas R. MN 15
Means, Dean E. MN 19
Swanson, Jerald MN 34
Ellison, John F. (PGC) MN 42

Alguire, Dale D. MN 71
Collier, Timothy J. MN 71
Kelly, Robert G. MN 71
Oliver, Milton D. MN 71
Weisen, Duane C. MN 71
Comstock, John E. MO MAL
Woods, Levi Arden Jr. MO 15
Guill, Harry MS 2
Hoyt, William MS 12
Wigley, Wayne MS 12
Akins, Lorenzo MS 15
Charon, William R. MT 21
Loe, Richard D. MT 21
O'Brien, Harold F. NC MAL
Fiste, George E. NC 3
Murphy, William C. NC 78
Spravzoff, Raymond M. ND MAL
Gibbins, Victor H. ND 2
Schoepp, Reuben ND 2
Weber, Rheinhold (Rhiny) Louis ND 6
Rosendahl, James G. ND 8
Feltman, Leo ND 10
Kvasager, Thelmer ND 10
Arnold, Eugene T. NE 4
Olsen, Ron NE 4
Schlender, Harold NE 7
Colcord, Erford R. NH MAL
Dubeau, Michael Joseph NH 1
Supernavage, Alphoncus A. NJ MAL
Bishof, Wilbur C. NJ 38
Dennis, George NV 2
Langdon, Robert NY MAL
Goszewski, Richard NY 54
Smith, Albert (Jack) NY 54
Athey, Donald E. OH MAL
Ogg, Cecill OH MAL
Wood, Robert E. OH MAL
Dennison, George Jr. OH 1
Belt, Richard OH 5
Love, John Q. OH 5
Tuttle, Mike OH 5
Baker, Curtis OH 24
Brooks, Donald E. OH 45
Sahadi, Mitchell OH 92
Dunn, Eugene E. OR 1
Peck, Calvin OR 1
Rose, Bill L. OR 12
Schmidt, Leslie C. OR 12
Fink, Thomas PA 45
Durst, Clark O. PA 59
Hillegas, Joseph E. PA 59
Griffith, William, R. SC MAL
Skipper, Marion B. SC 6
Colbert, Charles F. III SC 10
Overholser, Benjamin W. SC 10
Kemmerlin, Joe SC 13
Warrick, Gary Lee TN 5
Biscardi, Al TX MAL
Alquist, Knut W. TX 1
Rivas, Manuel TX 1
Bybee, Paul J. TX 55
Cosper, Dale L. TX 88
Burke, Ezra P. VA MAL
Coons, John W. VA 5
McCracken, George VA 14
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Fernandez, Antonio WA 4
Gibson, Donald Gilbert WA 14
Jackson, Franklin Lee Sr. WA 14
Raymond, James N. WA 14
Groves, Lenneth WA 18
Pagano, Mario WA 18
Kieser, Desmond J. WI 2
Adams, James W. WI 6
Franceschett, Louis WI 8
George, Robert C. WI 8
Klien, Adam WI 8
Libby, William R. WI 8
Theim, John J. WI 8
Witkowski, Theodore WI 8
Stark, Charles R. WI 9
Jones, Joseph Jr. WI 14
Vaness, William A. WI 23
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MOCA TAPS
Grand of FL

Anita Scott-Past Supreme President-MOCA # 8
Sheila Kinerson-MOCA # 8
Marilyn A Eggert-MOCA # 25

Grand of MO

Rachel Giebe-MOCA # 5

Grand of MI

Jeanette Miller-MOCA # 5
Alma Young-MOCA # 11
Blanche Skiba-MOCA # 24
Marge Wicker

Grand of NE

Joyce Stoker-MOCA # 4

Grand of WI

Carol Remter-MOCA # 29


